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''We know there are known knowns: there are things we know we know. We also know there are known unknowns: that is to say we know there are things we know we don't know. But there are also unknown unknowns -- the ones we don't know we don't know.''

—Defense Secretary Donald Rumsfeld

Days until Sine Die:  79
United States Olympic Medal Count:  Gold –5    Silver –4    Bronze -9 
 Axiom thanks the many news sources from which we gather relevant stories for our weekly newsletter.  In most cases you will be able to read the full text article for each headline below by clicking on the link provided.  The purpose of this format is to share newsworthy items while ensuring we adhere to copyright law.
Colorado Creative Industries' Career Advancement grant applications now being accepted
Office of the Governor
Colorado Creative Industries (CCI) is now accepting online applications for the 2014-2015 Career Advancement program grants. These grants support Colorado creative entrepreneurs and artists to help stimulate their commercial creative business, helping to increase revenue and new audiences.  Grant awards range from $500-$2,500 and require a 1:1 cash match. Funds are paid on a reimbursement basis. There are two deadlines for grant applications: March 15, 2014 for activity between May 1, 2014-April 30, 2015; Nov. 15, 2014 for activity between Jan. 1, 2015-Dec. 30, 2015.  Visit www.coloradocreativeindustries.org for more information.


Gov. Hickenlooper Signs First Bill of 2014 Legislative Session
Office of the Governor
Gov. John Hickenlooper signed HB14-1019 into law last Tuesday. This is the first bill to emerge from the 2014 General Assembly.  HB 14-1019, sponsored by Rep. Bob Gardner (R-Colorado Springs) and Sen. Pat Steadman (D-Denver) enacts the 2013 Colorado Revised Statutes.  For a complete list of Hickenlooper’s 2014 legislation decisions, visit www.colorado.gov/governor.
 Senate Introduces Resolution to Support Denver’s Bid to Host the 2013 RNC
SJR 14-13 was introduced in the Senate last Friday, a joint resolution expressing support for Denver’s bid to host the 2016 Republican National Convention.  The effort to bring the RNC to Denver has bipartisan support.  The host committee must submit a bid by February 26 and the RNC will narrow the number of possible cities to three by March or April.  The final decision will be made by late fall or early winter of this year.

 U.S. 36 Contract under Scrutiny
Denver Post
The Colorado Department of Transportation (CDOT) released to the public the 600 page U.S. 36 management contract late last week.  One provision of the contract says that if the state governing board overseeing the contract is involved in a legal dispute, the contract cannot be signed.  That has opened the door for the legislature to review all of the details of the agreement.  The contract, the first public-private partnership of its kind in state history, will be reviewed by the High-Performance Transportation Enterprise governing board, which may approve it as early as Wednesday.  The contract has been the focus of significant objection from residents along the U.S. 36 corridor and some lawmakers.  Many take issue with the fact that HOV lanes will be free only to vehicles carrying at least three people, as well as the potential cost of a round trip between Denver and Boulder.  Click here to read more.

Bill to Extend Bar Hours Fails
Denver Post
As originally introduced, HB 14-1132, sponsored by Rep. Crisanta Duran (D-Denver) would have allowed local governments to establish the hours during which alcohol could be sold for on-premises consumption, thereby authorizing local governments to extend the hours during which bars could stay open (now limited to 2:00 am).  The bill was amended significantly throughout the legislative process, changing the hours when bars could sell alcohol and how cities could implement rules, ultimately driving the bill sponsor to ask her colleagues to vote against the bill.  HB 1132 died on 3rd reading in the House this morning.  Click here to read more.

Public Hearings Set for HUD Action Plan on Flood Recovery
Office of the Governor
Gov. John Hickenlooper last week encouraged people in flood-impacted communities to attend public hearings to comment on the state’s Action Plan for Community Development Block Grant – Disaster Recovery (CDBG-DR) Program funding. The Action Plan outlines how the state proposes to allocate $62.8 million in federal funding from the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) to flood-impacted communities.  Colorado’s CDBG-DR Action Plan addresses grant and loan programs that will be available to communities in the areas of housing, infrastructure and economic development. Stakeholder meetings were held last month in Larimer, Weld and Boulder counties. Feedback from the stakeholders meetings were incorporated into a Draft Action Plan. 

 HUD requires the Draft Action Plan to be open to public comment for seven days. Public hearings are being held to enhance and encourage public participation during this comment period. The public is encouraged to review the plan and can provide public comment between Feb. 10 and 18, 2014.  The funds, announced during a November 2013 visit from national HUD Secretary Shaun Donovan, will go toward needs not addressed through other sources of federal assistance, such as the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA).  Public comments will also be accepted through the CDBG-DR website, www.dola.colorado.gov/cdbg-dr/public-commentsor and by email at dola_recovery@state.co.us.  Comments will be incorporated into a final draft that will be submitted to HUD for approval in April.

 

The schedule for the public hearings is as follows: 

Tuesday, Feb. 11, 2014     4:30 - 6 p.m.

Location: Manitou Springs Memorial Hall, 606 Manitou Ave., Manitou Springs, 80829

Wednesday, Feb. 12     Noon - 2 p.m.      

Location: Estes Park Town Hall, Board Chambers, 170 MacGregor Ave., Estes Park, 80517

Wednesday, Feb. 12     7 - 9 p.m.

Location: Boulder County Clerk & Recorder Office, Houston Room, 1750 33rd St.

Boulder, 80301

Thursday, Feb. 13      6 - 9 p.m.

Location: Evans City Hall, Cottonwood Banquet Room, 1100 37th St., Evans, 80620

Colorado Senate Passes Elections Bill over Stiff GOP Opposition
Denver Post
A controversial elections bill passed the state Senate last Friday, helping calm concerns of local governments worried about having enough time to prepare for spring elections.  HB 14-1164 updates the election code for nonpartisan elections including municipal, special district and school district elections.  It conforms these elections to the law passed last year in HB 13-1303.  Democrats say it creates one standard for residency in Colorado elections and allows people who move the ability to vote where they live.  Republicans argue the bill invites voter fraud and is a continuation of problems created with last year’s bill that allowed for all mail ballots and same-day voter registration.  The measure passed the Democratic-controlled Senate on a party line vote.  It must now return to the House for concurrence.  Click here to read more.
Former State Rep. Buffie McFadyen to Challenge Congressman Scott Tipton
Pueblo Chieftain
Former Democratic state Rep. Buffie McFadyen and current Pueblo County Commissioner Liane “Buffie” McFadyen plans to announce her candidacy to challenge Republican Congressman Scott Tipton in the November midterm elections.  McFadyen, who served in the legislature from 2003 until 2011, is the only Democrat who has announced her intention to challenge Tipton in the 3rd Congressional district that spans from southern Colorado to the Western Slope.  Click here to read more.
DPA Announces New Chief Human Resources Officer 
Department of Personnel & Administration
Kim Burgess will join the Colorado Department of Personnel & Administration (DPA), Division of Human Resources (DHR) as the Statewide Chief Human Resources Officer on Monday, February 24, 2014.  Burgess has more than 24 years of executive experience, with an extensive background in human resources.  She has played an instrumental role in the development and implementation of million dollar budgets, statewide policies and strategic initiatives at several state agencies throughout her career.

Burgess currently serves as the Chief Operating Officer for the Department of Natural Resources (DNR) where she oversees the administrative operations for the department and its divisions, and plays a primary role in the strategic decision-making and implementation of statewide projects with the state legislature, stakeholders, employees and public.  Prior to her most recent appointment as Chief Operating Officer, she served as DNR's Human Resources Director and worked with the Division of Wildlife to advance wildlife policies and regulations; Burgess started her career with the state in May 1990 as a personnel analyst in DPA. 

Burgess received a bachelor's degree in Human Resources Management from Southwest Missouri State University and a Masters Degree in Public Administration from the School of Public Affairs at CU Denver.
 

Architect Brad Buchanan to lead Denver planning department
Denver Business Journal 
Brad Buchanan, a longtime Denver architect and former chairman of the Denver Planning Board, will become the next manager of the city's Community Planning and Development department.  Buchanan, principal at RNL Design, replaces Rocky Piro, who resigned after a year on the job.  Buchanan, who will start on March 3, is taking over at a time when the city is experiencing record levels of construction and development.  Click here to read more.
New Offices for Legislators in 2015
Denver Post
Personally contacting most Colorado lawmakers at the state Capitol is as easy as running from one floor to another, but that will change next year: Nearly half of the state's 100 legislators will have new offices in a state building across Colfax Avenue, previously inhabited by the Attorney General and his staff.  Legislative leaders say they look forward to the change, which will allow all lawmakers to have private offices with ample room for their aides and interns and space to meet constituents.  Currently a number of lawmakers at the capitol share offices while others work in small cubicles, making private conversations difficult.  Click here to read more.
Bill to Reform Colorado Attorney Fees on Hold 
Denver Business Journal
A bill that would give judges more leeway to award attorney's fees to defendants has been delayed so its sponsor has more time to find business backers to testify for it.  House Bill 1153, sponsored by Rep. Kevin Priola (R-Henderson), was supposed to be heard in a committee last week but has now been rescheduled for this week.   The bill would allow judges to require that plaintiffs pay defendants’ attorney’s fees in cases involving injury or death if the case is dismissed on the defendants’ motion after the judge finds it falls just below the current standard of being frivolous.  Click here to read more.
Rep. DelGrosso’s to Prohibit Online Lottery Sales Passes with Bipartisan Support
Colorado House Republicans
Last week the House Finance Committee advanced, with bipartisan support, Representative Brian DelGrosso’s (R-Loveland) bill which will prohibit the sale of Colorado lottery tickets online. While lottery tickets are not currently sold online, House Bill 1142 addresses recent concerns from the small business community that lottery tickets would be available online in the near future.  In fact, during the hearing, the Department of Revenue testified that they had already started the process of promulgating rules to sell lottery tickets online. 

High Times, Westword Sue Colorado over Marijuana Ad Restrictions
Denver Post
High Times and Westword are challenging Colorado rules that ban recreational marijuana businesses form advertising in most publications.  Both publications filed lawsuits in federal court last week arguing that the rules violate free speech.  State regulations only allow recreational pot shops to advertise in publications believed to have no more than 30 percent of readers under the age of 21.  There are no restrictions on advertising for medical marijuana.  Opponents previously succeeded in getting a law requiring marijuana publications to be kept behind store counters struck down in federal court.  Click here to read more.
Gov. Hickenlooper Announces Appointment to Board of Governors of CSU System
Office of the Governor
John Hickenlooper last week announced an appointment to the Board of Governors of the Colorado State University System.  The Board of Governors of the Colorado State University System is the governing board for CSU in Fort Collins, CSU-Pueblo and the online CSU-Global Campus. The board selects the presidents of these schools and generally oversees the schools, including determination of salaries and tuition, conferring degrees and carrying out other legal functions. The appointment must be confirmed by the Colorado Senate. The member appointed for a term expiring Dec. 31, 2017:

Jane Robbe Rhodes of Pueblo West, to serve as a Republican. 

Feds Give Historic Green Light to Banks Working with Marijuana Businesses 
Denver Post
Banks were given a green light Friday to offer services to the legal marijuana industry, but must continue to report any suspicious activity specific to that industry to federal authorities.  Though the historic step brings marijuana businesses closer to legitimacy in states where pot is already legal, it falls short of the Congressional action many banks want to see before doing business with marijuana operators.  In a joint statement, the U.S. Department of Justice and the Financial Crimes Enforcement Network, a bureau of the U.S. Department of the Treasury, said the move gives "greater financial transparency" to an industry that remains illegal in nearly every state.  It also makes clear that banks would be helping law enforcement with "information that is particularly valuable" in filing regular reports that offer insights about how marijuana businesses work.  While banks would still be required to file reports identifying clients involved in business deemed illegal under federal law, those reports would be modified to reflect they are in states where marijuana sales are allowed.   Click here to read more.

Hickenlooper Statement about Federal Banking Guidance for Marijuana Businesses
Office of the Governor
Gov. John Hickenlooper released this statement in response to guidance from the federal government related to the banking system and state-licensed marijuana businesses: 
"Based on initial reactions in the banking community to the guidance that was issued today, it appears that the language does not provide the clarity that Colorado banks are seeking to provide basic banking services to the emerging marijuana industry. . . . While we understand the federal government is in a difficult position, we also hope it realizes that compelling a new industry to conduct all their transactions in cash is an invitation to corruption and criminal activity. We hope that Congress will act to resolve the risk and liability that Colorado banks are being asked to accept." 

The Calculator
House Bills Introduced:  280

Senate Bills Introduced:  147

Number of Bills PI’d (Postponed Indefinitely):  57
February 17, 2014
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